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Waikaka Gold Mines Ltd (WGML) proposed to develop an alluvial gold mining operation within 
Exploration Permit 56372 at Chatton Northm Southland. The area of the proposed mine had previously 
been investigated by L&M Mining, and in 1998 an Archaeological Assessement of the site was 
commissioned from Jill Hamel (Hamel 1998). However, the area in question was not mined at the 
time. The area covered by this assessment is the same as the present proposal. 
 
The present mine proposal and Hamel’s 1998 assessment were both reviewed by Peter Petchey 
(Southern Archaeology), and in particular Hamel’s 1998 plans and photographs were compared with 
current aerial photographs. The 1998 assessment is still relevant, as the historic research is sound and 
the land has changed little since 1998, and is still used for agriculture. The only new recommendation 
that is made here is that the site of the Mains house (Hamel 1998: 4 and Figure 4) may contain sub-
surface archaeological material, and should be subject to archaeological monitoring when surface 
overburden is removed. 
 
My recommendations are: 
 
1. Hamel’s 1998 Archaeological Assessment remains relevant and contains all of the necessary 

background history and site description information. 
 
2. Most archaeological evidence in the proposed mine area is related to post-1900 dredging. 
 
3. A small amount of sub-surface pre-1900 occupation evidence may be present (notably the Mains 

house site). 
 
4. Waikaka Gold should apply for an Archaeological Authority from Heritage New Zealand Pouhere 

Taonga to cover any pre-1900 archaeological evidence that might be encountered. 
 
5. An Accidental Discovery Protocol (ADP) should be in operation during all mining, especially the 

initial overburden stripping. 
 
6. There is no evidence of any manuwhenua sites on the  area in question, which has mostly been 

disturbed by historic-era dredging. However the ADP should specifically include reference to 
manawhenua sites, and if any such site(s) is found then Te Ao Marama Inc should be immediately 
informed and no further work that may affect that site should occur until a suitable response has 
been received. 

 
Dr. Peter Petchey 
Southern Archaeology Ltd. 




























































